
Champions Against Bullying

An interview with founder and director, Alexandra Penn

In the course of researching material for our last issue of BC Counsellor, which focussed 
on cyberspace, I came across an article about on line bullying.  After contacting the 
author, I explored the internet site Champions Against Bullying, and was impressed with 
what I saw.  Their mission statement is “to create a society where every child can 
develop, learn and thrive in an environment without violence, without fear and without 
limitation.”  

I had the opportunity to meet with Alex Penn recently, and thought I would share some of 
her perspectives on childhood and bullying:

Alex began her career as a teacher, special educator and advocate for students in the 
Toronto School Board.  As is the case with most of us, she witnessed bullying around her 
and felt frustrated and powerless about what to do.  In her mind, silence was the enemy.  
Silence surrounds the violence which allows it to continue at all levels.  From the 
childhood bullying at recess, to the insidious bullying carried out on line to the 
controlling behaviour of a co worker or boss, bullying happens at all stages of life in our 
society.  Alex contends that the shame surrounding the experience silences the victim and 
we need to shift our attitude to a place where it is acceptable to report bullying behaviour.

As a school counsellor, I certainly can relate to her views.  How many times have I dealt 
with students who bully (both the victim and the bully) only to findthat the bully’s 
family denies or down plays the situation, while the victim’s family does not want any 
consequence for the bully for fear of retaliation.  The bystanders do not want to get 
involved.  We all just want it to go away!  While I can empathize with both family 
positions, it is my belief that by allowing the silence we maintain the status quo and do 
not address the fundamental problem.

Bullying is a complex problem.  Alex pointed to many possible root contributors:  family 
dynamics, personality type, previous trauma, learned behaviour, and media messages just 
to name a few.  Experts like Barbara Colorosso, who wrote the Bully, The Bullied and the 
The Bystander concur that there is no one single cause of bullying.  So, how can we begin 
to make the changes we need to create a zero tolerance attitude toward bullying and 
address these many areas of influence?

Alexandra Penn is trying to do just that through her organization, Champions Against 
Bullying.  She believes we need to address the root of the problem: self esteem and self 
empowerment.  Self esteem can be built in numerous ways, but must be at the core of 
primary education and provide a foundation of self understanding and acceptance. This 
acts as an inoculation against bullying behaviour.  Parents need to have the skills to 
provide their kids with the tools they need to stand up for themselves.  They need to 
know how to work with schools and teachers to support programs for bullying prevention 



and those that teach coping skills, such as the Friends program currently in use in BC 
elementary schools.

Check out the organization’swebsite at www.championsagainstbullying.com The 
website offers some tools for parents in an FAQ format; an info page about bullying that 
would work well with elementary students as a discussion starter about bullying, and an 
interactive CD rom with an accompanying guide that can be used by parents and/or 
teachers, which will be available by December 2008. With all our attempts at ending 
bullying, we are making some progress, but a more fundamental approach needs to begin 
to address the issue before it takes root.  Let’s continue the dialogue about our attitudes 
and beliefs about violence and end the silence now!

A champion is defined as someone who has triumphed in their field of endeavour.  This 
would certainly describe the goal of Alexandra Penn, who is committed to addressing and 
changing our attitudes toward bullying.  While we have not triumphed over bullying yet, 
each small action moves us closer to that goal.


